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MINUTES OF THE 7th MEETING OF

(INTERIM) ACADEMIC COUNCIL

May 20, 2003, 1:00 p.m.

Room A144

	Present:

G.Bereznai

C.Byrne 

M.Finlayson

M.Greenley

R.Hinch


	B.Hunter

R.Levin

S.Loverock

J.Perz 

G.Polonsky


	M.Rosen 

B.Schell

W.Smith

D.Wallace



	Recording Secretary:

A.Mars


	Regrets:

S.Barclay-Pereira 

M.Genoe

J.Moretton

B.Muirhead

M.West-Moynes


	


CALL TO ORDER, INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS, AND OPENING COMMENTS

The President welcomed all those in attendance, and M.Finlayson welcomed Dr. Sharon Loverock, the newly-appointed Manager of the Office of Research Services, who will be attending Academic Council as a non-voting participant.  G.Polonsky continued with some brief remarks on the following:

Fundraising Campaign – is quietly underway.

New Buildings – are proceeding on schedule.

Residence – as it’s expected that the Residence won’t be fully occupied in September, a decision may be made to use some of it for classroom space, if it’s deemed necessary (by about early August). 

ACCEPTANCE OF AGENDA AND PREVIOUS MINUTES

The minutes of April 15, 2003, will be amended, as concerns the Engineering Internship Program, as follows: “It was decided that the internship portion will not count towards the GPA.”

ACTION ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES

Hacker Lab – B.Schell invited anyone who may be interested, to attend a meeting about the hacker lab, in her office tomorrow.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

COU (Council of Ontario Universities) Membership – G.Polonsky drew attention to COU’s letter, included with the agenda, which outlined UOIT’s acceptance into COU.  COU will be hosting an orientation for UOIT staff sometime soon.

REPORT OF THE PROVOST

Faculty Complement – is almost complete for the upcoming academic year, with seven Deans and 32 academic appointments. 

Enrolment – approximately 2,200 letters of offer have been extended.  R.Levin will provide a breakdown of these offers by program, to be included with the minutes.

Budget – the UOIT budget for 2003/04 was approved by the Board of Governors at its meeting last week.

New Programs – four new programs have just been sent to PEQAB, while there are four others on this agenda for approval.  M.Finlayson urged the Deans to begin thinking of new programs for 2005/06.  He noted that we should assume these will also need PEQAB approval, although not necessarily.  

B.Schell questioned whether it was time to start thinking of Executive-level and Graduate programs, noting that GM (General Motors) has asked for an Executive B.Com. program, and other corporations have asked for an Executive MBA program.  M.Finlayson suggested that we seek an opinion from the OCGS (Ontario Council on Graduate Studies), and noted that UOIT should be receiving an invitation to send a representative to OCGS now that COU has accepted our membership.  It was wondered how the OCGS would look upon UOIT applying for Graduate programs when it hasn’t yet run Years 2, 3 and 4 of its under-graduate programs.

Policies – five policies are currently on the UOIT website, and the policy on Intellectual Property is in the hands of our lawyer at this time.  M.Finlayson invited suggestions on the development of more policies, especially as relates to students.  R.Levin noted that he’s consulted with a lawyer re a policy on Freedom of Information.  Related to that, a policy on Access to Information may be necessary as well.  It was suggested that there is provincial and federal legislation on the subject, and that COU may have information available in these areas as well.

Strategic Research Plan – M.Finlayson suggested that it’s time to begin to work on this, especially now that S.Loverock is on board to facilitate the various groups that are in place, and suggested June 30, 2003 as a target date for completion of the Plan.

Associate Provost Graduate Studies and Research – Jack Dimond has met with the Deans to develop a position description.

ENERGY SYSTEMS ENGINEERING PROGRAM

G.Bereznai provided a brief overview of the proposed program, developed on the advice of the advisory committee, and invited discussion.  The President asked whether there was a danger of flooding the market with too many energy and nuclear programs.  M.Rosen and others replied that each has a particular focus which will be of interest to students, and rationalization between programs will help to maintain faculty efficiencies.  M.Finlayson also reaffirmed UOIT’s mandate from the government to provide energy-related programs.  It was noted that in the initial year, there is no need for specialized faculty; therefore, if the enrolment is less than expected, there is no problem with faculty levels. 

There was a discussion about the need for a full business plan, and it was agreed in principle to eventually follow a template for new program proposals.  G.Polonsky and M.Finlayson will work towards the development of this template.  In the meantime, it was felt that the program proposal for this Energy Systems Engineering program includes all the pertinent information; W.Smith and D.Wallace will review the details of its business plan.  

It was moved by G.Bereznai, seconded by M.Rosen,

	MOTION

#AC0022
	“That the proposal for the Energy Systems Engineering Program be approved.”


CARRIED

BACHELOR OF APPLIED SCIENCE (NUCLEAR POWER) PROGRAM

G.Bereznai described this program, which is a four-year, non-honours program, designed to be a broad-based program addressing industry’s need.  It will enable students to transition from a two-year Skills program and/or Durham College’s three-year program, and would serve students who would prefer a less rigorous program than UOIT’s Nuclear Engineering program.  It will also allow us to offer post-graduate upgrading education, and could be a cost-recovery program to market to OPG and other corporations.  There was discussion about the word “Applied” in the name of the program, and it was ultimately decided to keep the name of the program as proposed.

It was moved by G.Bereznai, seconded by C.Byrne,

	MOTION

#AC0023
	“That the proposal for the Bachelor of Applied Science (Nuclear Power) Program be approved.”


CARRIED

Action:
G.Bereznai will write the full PEQAB proposal document.  If, as he’s writing it, he determines it may be a viable Honours program (vs. Bachelor), a decision can be made at that time whether to make that change.

ENERGY ENGINEERING OPTION IN MECHANICAL ENGINEERING

Several points related to this program were made during the earlier discussion on the Energy Systems Engineering Program, and therefore, 

It was moved by M.Rosen, seconded by G.Bereznai,

	MOTION

#AC0024
	“That the Energy Engineering Option in Mechanical Engineering be approved as presented.”


CARRIED

ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENT SCIENCE PROGRAM

W.Smith briefly described this program, including how it differs from an “environmental” science program.  It was noted that, as Trent offers an Environmental Science program, it is an opportunity to collaborate with Trent in this area.

It was moved by W.Smith, seconded by M.Rosen,

	MOTION

#AC0025
	“That the Energy and Environment Science Program be approved as presented.”


CARRIED

SCHOOL OF JUSTICE CHANGES

R.Hinch spoke about the need to brand the UOIT School of Justice differently from Durham College’s School of Justice Studies, and therefore, recommended the name of the UOIT School be changed to “School of Criminology and Justice”.  It was clarified that the name of the degree-program would not be affected.  It was agreed that the Board of Governors would be asked to make this decision; if necessary, an ad hoc meeting of Academic Council will be held before the Board’s June meeting.  It was also noted that the Board may yet have to approve the names of other UOIT Schools as well.

Action:
The Board will be asked to approve the name of the School at its June meeting.  Formal approval of the names of other Schools will take place at the September Board meeting, if necessary.

ADMISSIONS REQUIREMENTS FOR JUSTICE STUDIES

R.Hinch proposed that Math be eliminated as a requirement for the Integrated Justices Studies program, in response to what other universities require and also due to inquiries from potential students who did not have the Math requirement.

It was moved by R.Hinch, seconded by R.Levin,

	MOTION

#AC0026
	“That the high school entrance criteria for admission to the School of Justice Studies be revised to six 12U or M credits including ENG 4U.”


CARRIED

HEALTH SCIENCE PROGRAMS – MEDICAL LABORATORY SCIENCE, MEDICAL RADIATION SCIENCE, RESPIRATORY THERAPY

C.Byrne provided a general description of these three programs, noting that the detailed business plan is not yet available.  All require intensive clinical placements, and specialized equipment is required, at significant cost.  It is intended to proceed with the Medical Laboratory Science program for 2004/05, but to introduce the other two programs in about two years.  Carolyn noted that if the final budget is prohibitive, it may eventually be decided not to offer the Medical Radiation Science and Respiratory Therapy programs.

It was moved by C.Byrne, seconded by G.Bereznai,

	MOTION

#AC0027
	“That the Medical Laboratory Science, Medical Radiation Science and Respiratory Therapy programs be approved, in principle.”


CARRIED

Action:
R.Levin will discuss details with OUAC.  The program documents will be carefully proofread.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:05 p.m.

Gary Polonsky, Chair
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